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It gives me great pleasure to present this report, which tackles the most important events and 
activities that have taken place since the IOR-ARC 3rd Meeting of the Council of Ministers on 7-
8 April 2001 in Muscat, the Sultanate of Oman. 
 
At our Third Council of Ministers’ Meeting in Oman in April 2001, we surveyed the activities of 
the IOR-ARC and analyzed the grounds that we had covered since our last meetings. Besides, we 
embarked on a priority list of projects and programmes, which are in line with the objectives of 
the Association. The Council also approved a wide portfolio of projects and programmes 
recommended by the Committee of Senior Officials and the other bodies of the Association, 
namely, Working Group on Trade and Investment, Indian Ocean Rim Business Forum, and 
Indian Ocean Rim Academic Group. 
 
It is worth mentioning, however, that the initiatives have been taken by the IOR-ARC member 
states to implement the recommendations and let them be seen as a reality. The following events 
and activities feature the most important steps taken either partially or collectively among the 
IOR-ARC Member States to achieve the sought objectives set in our Association. 
 
Recognizing the importance of co-operation in the field of fisheries as another source of income 
in IOR-ARC member states’ economies, the IOR-ARC Group of Experts on Fisheries convened 
in Muscat, the Sultanate of Oman, during the period 15-16 September 2001, and discussed the 
regional co-operation, institutional strengthening, current issues in fisheries management, 
aquaculture and other areas such as international trade. The Sultanate of Oman called for the 
Second Meeting of the IOR-ARC Group of Experts on Fisheries on 4-5 November 2002. The 
Meeting was to complete what was suggested at the First one, and thus the Experts discussed 
five items on their agenda at the second as following: - 
 

1. Establishment of Fisheries Co-ordination Office. 
2. Establishment of Fisheries development fund. 
3. Proposed strategy for trade and economic co-operation. 
4. Development of a plan for marine resources conservation. 
5. Proposal for a joint research project for migratory stocks. 

 
A Draft Document prepared by the concerned authority in the Sultanate of Oman regarding the 
establishment of IOR-ARC Fisheries Co-ordination Office as agreed at the Meeting and the 
Report of the second meeting of the Group of Experts on Fisheries were circulated among all 
IOR-ARC member states. 
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Sri Lanka made a proposal for the consideration of member countries to establish a Preferential 
Trade Agreement (PTA), at the first meeting of the High-Level Task Force, to enhance intra-
regional trade activities among the member countries. This would, indeed, pave the way for the 
creation of an environment, which would facilitate in bringing about tangible and concrete 
results in terms of expanding trade and investments within the region.  
 
The Committee of Senior Officials recommended at its meeting held in Muscat, on 7-8 April 
2002, as proposed by the Working Group on Trade and Investment, a formation of a core group 
comprising India, Kenya, Oman and Sri Lanka to study the feasibility of (PTA) and to present a 
draft agreement taking into account the different levels of economic development of member 
countries. The implementations of such an arrangement would assist in bringing about immense 
benefits to the member countries by way of removing trade/tariff barriers, thereby expanding the 
total volume of value of trade flows. A Draft Preferential Trade Agreement was circulated 
among IOR-ARC member states for discussion at the current Meeting of the Working Group on 
Trade and Investment. 
 
It is also interesting to note that tourism is another rich sector contributing considerably and 
efficiently in some member countries’ economies. Tourism Promotion and Development Project 
is one of the projects that the Sultanate of Oman is willing to assist in collaboration with the 
IOR-ARC member states to promote tourism in IOR-ARC countries. 
 
At our last meeting, furthermore, we endorsed the recommendation of the Committee of Senior 
Officials that a High-Level Task Force (HLTF) comprising representatives of the Troika (past, 
present, and future Chairs), Australia, India, Indonesia, Iran, South Africa and Yemen, and any 
other interested Member States, be established to study the future direction of IOR-ARC, 
organizational structure and funding of the Secretariat, including the Rules and Procedures for 
the appointment of the Director, and consider the modalities for interaction between the Member 
States and the Dialogue Partners and observers, as well as the possibility of establishing 
additional criteria for the grant of dialogue partnership status, if required. 
 
It was agreed that the HLTF would be co-ordinated by the Chair and Vice-Chair countries with 
the assistance of the Co-ordinating Secretariat and shall submit its report to the Secretariat at 
least two months before the next CSO Meeting. You will recall that the Council also decided that 
Sri Lanka as the Vice-Chair would prepare and circulate the draft Terms of Reference (TOR) of 
the HLTF, taking into account various decisions/recommendations made in this regard. 
 
The Council of Ministers decided, in principle, that the HLTF should also examine the idea for 
the creation of a “special fund” for implementing the projects and programmes. 
 
Following that decision of the Council of Ministers, a first meeting of the High-Level Task Force 
was held in October in Colombo, Sri Lanka. The meeting agreed on the Terms of Reference, 
which would facilitate the formulation of recommendations to the Committee of Senior Officials, 
as mandated by the Council of Ministers. 
 
It was agreed at the meeting that the High-Level Task Force examine and recommend on the 
following:- 
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1. Study the future direction of IOR-ARC, with a view to preparing a strategic plan for 

the medium term with special emphasis on the facilitation/strengthening of trade and 
investment, tourism, technology transfer and capacity building and the prioritization of 
Projects accordingly; 

2. Review the existing organizational structure and the manner of improving the efficacy 
and accountability of the Secretariat; 

3. Funding of the Co-ordinating Secretariat including the Scale of Assessment of 
contribution by Member States; 

4. Appropriate financial arrangements necessary to support the Organization; 
5. Rules and Procedures for the appointment of the Director and Staff of the Co-

ordinating Secretariat; 
6. The possibility of establishing additional criteria, if required, to those adopted by the 

second meeting of the Council of Ministers on the granting of Dialogue Partner and 
Observer status. 

7. The modalities for interaction between Member Countries and the Dialogue Partners 
and Observers in addition to those contained in section 5 of the Rules of Procedure. 

8. Examine the idea for the creation of a “Special Fund” for implementing projects and 
programs of the IOR-ARC. 

9. Modalities for strengthening co-ordination between the Working Group on Trade and 
Investment (WGTI), IOR Academic Group (IORAG), and the IOR Business Forum 
(IORBF). 

10. Modalities for strengthening co-ordination between the COM/CSO and the IORAG 
and IORBF. 

11. Raising the international profile of IOR-ARC within and outside the Indian Ocean 
Region. 

 
Following the Colombo Meeting, the Co-ordinating countries along with the Co-ordinating 
Secretariat prepared and submitted the different inputs, which would constitute the final report. I 
need to mention here that Australia agreed to fund an external consultancy to study the 
organizational structure of the Co-ordinating Secretariat and to make future recommendations. 

 
Upon the submission of all inputs, a second meeting was organized in Tehran in January 2002. 
The purpose was to consider the issues, which were raised under the Terms of Reference of the 
High-Level Task Force, discuss the Position Papers presented and submit a consolidated version 
of the Report. In the light of the discussions that took place, the High-Level Task Force 
presented its report with a series of recommendations.  

 
At the Meeting of the Committee of Senior Officials which was held in Muscat, the Sultanate of 
Oman in May last year, the HLTF report was discussed at great length and the remarks can be 
summarized as follows:- 

• The meeting expressed its gratitude to the Mauritian Government for its on-going 
support in hosting the Secretariat. It was noted that the contract of the Director of the 
IOR-ARC Co-ordinating Secretariat would expire in November 2002. The 
Government of Mauritius has been kindly invited to extend the Director’s contract for 
one year. Iran and Mozambique reiterated their interest, expressed at 2001 COM 
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meeting, in seconding a staff member to the IOR-ARC Co-ordinating Secretariat. The 
wish was expressed for a candidate to be temporary appointed to fill the immediate 
needs of the Secretariat until the HLTF report can be approved and implemented. 

• Mauritius pointed out that at the CSO meeting held in 1997, it was decided that 
support staff would be made available to the Co-ordinating Secretariat by the host 
country. It was also agreed at the meeting that the arrangement would be reviewed at 
the next ministerial meeting. The representative of Mauritius expressed its view that 
the funding pattern of the Secretariat should be reflected of the equal stakeholding in 
the organization and members should feel that they own the IOR-ARC. He pointed out 
that one of the best ways to achieve it was that all members should fund the Co-
ordinating Secretariat. The meeting noted the recommendation in the draft HLTF 
report that current funding arrangements should be retained. The meeting agreed that 
the concerns of Mauritius should be addressed at the next COM meeting. 

• It was agreed that the section of the HLTF report dealing with future directions 
constitutes an important aspect of the report. It was noted that while the section on 
future directions would serve a good roadmap for the organization, and it should not 
constrain useful initiatives.  

• The meeting agreed to commend the draft HLTF report to the Council of Ministers for 
approval with the caveat that the IORAG and the IORBF should report directly to the 
CSO, notwithstanding to the contrary in the HLTF report. 

 
Furthermore, an informal Ministerial meeting of the IOR-ARC was also held in New York on 20 
September 2002, in the margins of the 57th Session of the United Nations General Assembly. It 
was attended by Ministers from Bangladesh, Indonesia, Kenya, Mauritius, Mozambique, Oman, 
South Africa and Sri Lanka, as well as representatives of all other remaining Member States, and 
the Director of IOR-ARC Co-ordinating Secretariat. Such informal Ministerial Meetings have 
been a custom as to meet and discuss the latest developments in our Association annually. 
 
A customary consultative gathering also took place this year in the margin of UNGA Session in 
New York, where some views were exchanged regarding our Association. 
 
On the other hand and as far as the Budget is concerned, Mr. D. Dusoruth, the Director of the 
IOR-ARC Co-ordinating Secretariat will present detailed information about the Budget for IOR-
ARC Co-ordinating Secretariat as usual. 
 
To sum up, the presented Report of the HLTF is ready for approval except that we need to 
highlight the importance of activating the Co-ordinating Secretariat. Mauritius proposes that the 
running expenses of the Co-ordinating Secretariat be equally shared among IOR-ARC member 
states. In my capacity as Chair, I did inform all IOR-ARC member countries of Mauritius’ 
proposal and expressed our understanding by supporting the proposal, seeking IOR-ARC 
member states’ valuable recommendations in this matter. 
 
We certainly believe that we should focus on the future direction of this Association and 
encourage trade liberalization, which has become essential in our world of economy. A 
Preferential Trade Agreement (PTA) among IOR-ARC member states shouldn’t be the last 
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attempt of its nature to enroll our Association in activities of Regional and international 
economic co-operation. 
 
Of course, we cannot ignore our projects of great benefits for our countries and especially those 
linked with the Indian Ocean. For instance, IOR-ARC Group of Experts on Fisheries have 
produced their Report which includes a proposal to establish a Fisheries Co-ordination Office, 
catering for various co-operations in the field of fisheries. 
 
Likewise, tourism is another sector that needs more attention because of its wide-range of 
investment opportunities such as infrastructures, goods and services.      
 
In conclusion, I would like to thank IOR-ARC member states, dialogue partners, the observer 
and the IOR-ARC Co-ordinating Secretariat for their tremendous efforts, participations, and 
valuable contributions either at the meetings or at their work on projects related to IOR-ARC. 
We all look forward to more endeavors and accomplishments at this Ministerial Meeting.  
                                                                          

Thank you    
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